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BOARD OF FINANCE 

Budget Meeting Minutes                  March 5, 2020 

Lower Level Conference Room                 7:00 PM 

 

*Minutes are not official until approved at the next regular meeting 

 

Members Present (a quorum of 4 members is required to conduct business): 

Mike Makuch – Chairman 

Geoff Prusak – Vice Chairman 

Peter Tanaka – Secretary 

Stef Summers 

Matt Clark 

Elisabeth Woolf - Alternate 

 

Members Absent: 

Christina Mailhos 

Mike Perry - Alternate 

 

Also Present: 

First Selectwoman Erika Wiecenski 

Business Manager Donna Latincsics 

Troy Sposato – Director of Public Works 

Selectwoman Liza Boritz 

Revenue Collector Janice  

Town Clerk Amy Lam 

Mitch Saba  

Members of the Public 

 

Chairman Mike Makuch called the meeting to order at 7:01pm. 

 

SEATING OF ALTERNATES 

 

Chairman Makuch commented that both new board members have completed the swearing-in 

process and have been confirmed by the Town Clerk. 

 

Stef Summers made a motion to seat Lisa Woolf for Christina Mailhos. 

Matt Clark seconded the motion. 

Vote: 4 Yes (M. Makuch, G. Prusak, M. Clark, S. Summers), 0 No 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

Peter Tanaka arrived at the meeting. 
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Stef Summers made a motion to approve the special budget meeting minutes of February 6, 

2020. 

Lisa Woolf seconded the motion. 

Vote:  5 Yes (M. Makuch, P. Tanaka, G. Prusak, S. Summers, L. Woolf), 0 No, 1 Abstain 

(M. Clark) 

 

Stef Summers made a motion to approve the special budget meeting minutes of February 

13, 2020. 

Peter Tanaka seconded the motion. 

Vote: 4 Yes (M. Makuch, P. Tanaka, S. Summers, L. Woolf), 0 No, 2 Abstain (M. Clark, G. 

Prusak) 

 

Stef Summers made a motion to approve the special meeting minutes of February 20, 2020 

as amended. 

Geoff Prusak seconded the motion. 

Vote:  5 Yes (M. Makuch, P. Tanaka, G. Prusak, S. Summers, L. Woolf), 0 No, 1 Abstain 

(M. Clark) 

 

Stef Summers made a motion to approve the special meeting minutes of February 27, 2020. 

Geoff Prusak seconded the motion. 

Vote: 6 Yes (M. Makuch, P. Tanaka, G. Prusak, S. Summers, M. Clark, L. Woolf), 0 No 

 

PRESENT TO SPEAK 

No-one present to speak. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

1) Board of Selectman’s Budget               Attachment #1 

First Selectwoman Erika Wiecenski explained that there is a significant increase in the budget 

over the last several years. She noted Selectman Blessington has been out for the entire budget 

season thus far. She stated that there have been a few years where the selectmen have recognized 

that the town is lacking in some areas. They did cut back from their ideal budget, but they feel 

that this budget best suits the needs of Willington to address deficiencies in some areas. In the 

reference document, she noted that the shaded sections are included because they are part of the 

governmental budget, but have been prepared and presented already by those departments. 

 

Regarding negotiations, they assumed a 2% increase as a placeholder for all salaries because that 

has been the rate for the last 3 years, though it could change in either direction. The current 3-

year Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) expires on June 30, so they will be entering 

negotiations soon. Chairman Makuch inquired whether the 2% increase was applied to staff who 

aren’t affected by the bargaining agreement as well, and Selectwoman Wiecenski confirmed. 

 

Regarding Department 0111 Selectmen: 

 Selectwoman Wiecenski noted that they added Line 130 Moderator Services for a $500 

stipend to pay a Town Meeting moderator. There have recently been some larger or 
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contentious Town Meeting items and the need has arisen for a person who has the 

knowledge to properly manage those meetings. There is training available at no cost 

through the Connecticut Conference of Municipalities (CCM). The town has had 

difficulty finding a volunteer to run the meetings so decided to offer a small stipend per 

meeting to incentivize it.  

 Line 540 Advertising has been trued up, as the more Town Meetings are called, the more 

advertising is needed. Statute requires Town Meetings be posted in a printed newspaper; 

the most recent Town Meeting announcement cost $700. 

 Line 530 Cell Phone was increased to move from a stipend of $30 per month to a town-

owned phone so that the number will stay with the selectmen’s office regardless of who 

is in the role. 

 

Regarding Department 0130 Accounting Services: Selectwoman Wiecenski noted a decrease in 

the overall department and explained that the department was increased in FY 19-20 due to the 

need for software support, but the amount has returned to reflect the annual cost for general 

support. The amount is more than was paid prior because it’s a newer software and much more 

robust. The new software will start July 1, 2020 and the new fee will begin December 1, 2020.  

 

Regarding Department 0134 Assessor: increased due to cloud hosting of their Vision software 

which replaces the need for an onsite server. Selectwoman Wiecenski explained that the Town 

Office Building would need to buy a new server if they were not using a cloud service. 

 

Regarding Department 0137 Revenue Collector:  

 After changes made by the previous treasurer, this office is now collecting all revenues, 

not just tax revenue. There is no salary change to the Revenue Collector as the new 

person started at a lower amount and the previously budgeted amount allows for a 2% 

increase already, but there will be benefit changes as the Revenue Collector position is 

increasing from part-time 30 hours per week to a full-time position of 35 hours per week.  

 The assistant revenue collector will still work part-time 3 days per week but the increase 

accounts for extra hours during tax collection times as well as time to cover when the tax 

collector is out for vacation or trainings. In July and January, the position works 5 days 

per week. 

 

Stef Summers inquired why the increase in the position is happening now, as revenue collections 

don’t seem to have suffered in the past. Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that the previous tax 

collector didn’t feel that an assistant was always necessary but now that there is a new revenue 

collector, it has become clear that the assistant position is necessary, especially to cover the 

office when the revenue collector isn’t in.  

 

Lisa Woolf inquired whether it affects revenue when the revenue collector is not in the office. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that when she’s out, people may still drop off payments but the 

office is closed and no-one is present to answer resident questions. Having someone in the office 

is beneficial to residents, especially off tax season time. She noted that the new revenue collector 

has to be out a certain amount because she is still taking classes and working toward her 

certification. Town Clerk Amy Lam added that they field a lot of calls in the Town Clerk’s office 

when a member of another department isn’t there to answer the phone and take questions, and 
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people get frustrated. The Town Clerk has no knowledge of the tax system ad can’t answer 

questions, so it is beneficial to have the office covered. 

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski noted that the Town Office Building has limited hours as it is, and then 

to not have someone available to answer residents’ questions can be frustrating. She directed the 

Board’s attention to the FY 18-19 columns and noted that the projected numbers are a similar 

model as what was used then, although still $5,000 less. 

 

Discussion was held on how many phone calls and in-person visits were handled on a daily 

basis. Chairman Makuch discussed the type of issue a resident might need to resolve that has to 

be done in person. 

 

Regarding Department 0141 Town Counsel: refers to legal counsel. No increase. 

 

Regarding Department 0151 Town Clerk: Increase due to election expenses because it is a 

Presidential election year. 

 

Regarding Department 0181 Town Office Operations: covers Town Office Building expenses.  

 Line 430 Maintenance & Miscellaneous: increased for maintenance and for a new 

security camera system as the current system is outdated and needs to be updated.  

 Line 434 Computer Expense: The town changed on July 1 to using NOVUS for IT 

services, which provides tremendous support. There has been a lack of issues with IT 

since they came on board, often finding things before the town does. The increase is to 

maintain 5 days per week service with them. The town originally anticipated going to 

fewer days of support per week but feels they would benefit from NOVUS working 

behind the scenes to correct issues. 

 

Chairman Makuch noted that there has historically been issues with email being terrible which 

seems to have decreased since NOVUS came on board. Selectwoman Wiecenski agreed and 

added that during the breach in December from an outside influence, NOVUS detected it and 

alerted the town, providing 24-hour support. NOVUS eliminates the need to wait for someone to 

get involved.  

 

Stef Summers inquired whether the cost will decline as time goes on or if that will continue to be 

the expense. She commented that while the service may be great, it’s a large number. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that she can only speak for the town side but that she could see 

an eventual decrease. She commented that there have been more startup issues than anticipated 

and the town isn’t ready to decrease the services yet. She noted that it is a shared expense with 

the schools and that the budget line item consists of other expenses as well but the increase is due 

to maintaining NOVUS services.  

 

Chairman Makuch inquired about the reason for the 30% increase in Line 530 TOB Telephones. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that that cost is due to the monthly service from Frontier, but 

that the new equipment is paid off. She continued that every part of the new system was needed 

and is being utilized. The town phones alert each other to 911 calls, caller ID provides callback 
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numbers for callers who forget to leave their number, and town employees are receiving 

voicemails, which the previous system was unreliable about. 

 

Peter Tanaka inquired what Line 595 Security System Monitoring is if Line 430 includes a new 

security camera system. Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that that line relates to the Town Office 

Building alarm system and is for when the company comes out to test the system once per year. 

 

Stef Summers inquired about the reason for the water service decrease. Chairman Makuch 

pointed out that the last few years have been budgeted higher than needed and that the money 

wasn’t being expended. Stef inquired whether maintenance costs are accounted for. Donna 

Latincsics replied that maintenance is included in that price, because the town owns the wells. 

 

Regarding Department 0182 Town Hall Operations: covers operations for the Old Town Hall. 

Line 430 Town Hall Maintenance: increased $1000 to $2000 because the expenditures in the 

current year so far is $4006, a portion of which was the well pump. The previous year was 

overspent as well and required funds to be transferred. 

 

Regarding Department 0183 Consulting Engineers: No increase. 

Chairman Makuch noted that the last 2 years show that these lines have come in well under 

budget. Selectwoman Wiecenski responded that the town doesn’t always know what it’s going to 

need or use or what current projects will need, so she doesn’t recommend cutting those lines. 

 

Regarding Department 0185 Senior Center: Slight increase. They were able to offset the increase 

in vehicle maintenance and gas with other decreases within their budget. It may get better 

if/when they get a new van.  

 

Lisa Woolf inquired why Line 592 VNA Wellness is included if it’s never used. Selectwoman 

Wiecenski replied that she believes they had a nurse coming in to the office they have set up in 

the past but that they haven’t used it in some time. 

 

Regarding Department 0233 Health District: Consists of Willington’s portion of the budget 

approved by the Eastern Highlands Health District board of directors, who approved a 4.3% 

increase. 

 

Matt Clark inquired whether Willington has representation on that board. Selectwoman 

Wiecenski replied that she currently attends the meetings and the Board of Selectmen appoints 

someone to that board. 

 

Regarding Department 0235 Fire Main and Hydrants: Consists of the system that comes across 

from Tolland to South Willington. Includes 4 hydrants and the pipeline under Route 32 to Hall 

School. 

 

Regarding Department 0241 Building Official: 2 increases.  

 Line 500 System Support: $902 increase in the cost for Viewpoint software, which allows 

residents to do online permitting and the Building Official to log on anywhere to respond 

in real time. 
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 Line 590 Purchased Service: Willington contracts Building Official services from Bolton. 

The agreement was up this year on June 30 and the new agreement is a 3% increase for 2 

years.  

 

Matt Clark inquired how the new software is working. Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that it is 

going well. She added that the building fee revenue offsets the cost of the software.  

 

Matt Clark asked for clarification on Line 580 Travel Expense. Selectwoman Wiecenski replied 

that those are the Building Official’s expenses for travel and use of his own personal vehicle; he 

typically submits for mileage reimbursement once per year.  

 

Regarding Department 0311 Public Works: The total increase in the Public Works Department 

makes up the bulk of the increase in the town budget, as this is a large area where there have 

been deficiencies. 

 Line 124 PW Admin Assistant: 10 additional hours from 15 to 25 

 Line NEW Mechanic/Driver: Addition of a mechanic to the staff for $52,000. Money has 

also been budgeted in the insurance line item to support this staff member. 

 

Peter Tanaka clarified that $52,000 is all salary, and inquired what percentage of salary the town 

is spending in benefits. Donna Latincsics replied that the town spends about $20,000 for benefits 

in addition to the salary, but was unsure whether that was just the figure for health insurance or 

all benefits. Chairman Makuch asked her to clarify at a future meeting. 

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski continued that there is currently a skilled laborer doing the mechanical 

work that he can, but quite a few projects still need to be sent out. With the addition of a 

mechanic, the town would see a decrease in that number. Director of Public Works Troy Sposato 

added that the laborer doesn’t feel comfortable servicing the backhoe, so that costs the town 

$1400 three times per year. In addition, the trucks are being sent out for items that should be 

taken care of in-house, so the addition of a mechanic will cause savings. 

 

Resident Mitch Saba stated that very few shops maintain on-staff mechanics, utilizing local 

dealers and shops instead. He stated that he believes the expense of a mechanic salary plus 

benefits is only justifiable if the amount Willington pays for maintenance per year is higher than 

that amount on an annual basis for a prolonged period of time.  

 

 Line 430 Road Maintenance, Line 435 Public Works Vehicle Maintenance, Line 612 

Building Maintenance Supplies: Increases 

 Line 570 Pump Catch Basins: increase due to DEEP now requiring pumping of the basins 

at the Public Works garage as part of the General Permit for the Discharge of Stormwater 

from Small Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4 General Permit). 

 Line 573 Tree Removal Service:  

Peter Tanaka inquired whether it is realistic to budget for no increase with the insect damage that 

has occurred. Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that in the first draft of the Public Works budget, 

the figure had been increased, but it was adjusted as the group felt there were other items that 

were more important to increase. She noted that a bucket truck was put into the Capital 

Improvement Plan (CIP) to decrease the need to pay a vendor for tree removal in the future. 
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Resident Mitch Saba commented that if Willington had a bucket truck, there would be a need for 

another employee to run it. He gave his opinion that there are some things the town needs to do 

in-house, but paying a local contractor to do the work puts money back into the local economy. 

Troy Sposato replied that it would not necessarily mean hiring another employee, as he has 

previously borrowed a bucket truck to do some work. Chairman Makuch noted that the purchase 

of a bucket truck has been pushed out in CIP and is not currently in the plan. 

 

 Line 610 Miscellaneous Supplies: Peter Tanaka inquired the reason for a 100% increase. 

Troy Sposato replied that that line encompasses anything from parts, tools, new approved 

storage totes for oil, etc.  

 Line 624 PW Propane Heating: the garage is heated by the waste oil furnace with drain 

oil brought to the transfer station by residents, but if drain oil doesn’t come in, the garage 

needs to be heated by propane. 

 Line 650 Parts & Supplies: encompasses parts for vehicle maintenance such as filters, oil 

changes, etc. Service has not been maintained on many of the pieces of equipment before 

now. The line has been overspent and the amount shows a truer value. 

 Line 681 Asphalt: used to replace driveway aprons, repairs around catch basins, and 

curbing. Increased because the previous amount did not cover the majority of items that 

needed to be repaired, so it wasn’t being done. Clarification was made that the placement 

of curbs in town has to do with water and drainage.  

 

Matt Clark inquired what large equipment the Public Works department owns. Troy Sposato 

replied that there is a backhoe, a payloader, 4 dump trucks, 3 pickups, a sweeper, a mower, and 

the roller/paving box. He noted that most of the equipment is 30+ years old with the exception of 

the new dump truck, paving box, and over-the-fence mower. Selectwoman Wiecenski added that 

when the sweeper broke, Willington purchased a “new” one that was 25 years old for $5,000. 

 

Stef Summers inquired how many new vehicles are entered into Year 1 of CIP. Troy Sposato 

replied that there is a dump truck, an F450, and a pickup truck. Those are in addition to the new 

dump truck previously approved. It was noted that the plow trucks are in a rotation.  

 

 Line 700 Equipment for Traffic Control: 

Peter Tanaka inquired whether the $10,000 increase is for more radar signs or something else. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that the selectmen were split on this and there isn’t a developed 

plan yet for the $10,000, but they felt that what has been done hasn’t been evaluated yet and they 

weren’t yet ready to move on. The school bought 2 radar signs and the town bought 2. Troy 

noted that they had been taken down for the winter as the ground freezes and plowed snow can 

damage them. Chairman Makuch noted that the signs at Hall School seemed to be effective.  

 

Selectwoman Boritz noted that the signs track speeds and identify times of the day when school 

is in-session and people could be crossing the street when cars are traveling at 60+ mph. There is 

some evidence to suggest speeds have been decreased in front of Hall School. She continued that 

traffic control and noise issues are the two most common complaints that come before the Board 

of Selectmen. Investing more in traffic control measures will be important for town safety. What 

has been invested so far has helped show that there is a lot more that needs to be done. While 
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there is not an exact plan for the $10,000, it relates to the safety of residents, especially on main 

roads, because there is dangerous driving in town.  

 

Peter inquired whether, with the increase in data collection, there has been an increase in 

enforcement, and whether the town has requested additional support from the State Police. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that the Board of Selectmen will be evaluating the data that has 

been compiled so far. They have spoken with Troop C about the next steps, which may include 

asking them to do some enforcement in the areas that the signs have identified as problem areas. 

Willington has been asking Troop C for increased enforcement for years and the answer is 

always that they’ll come when troopers are available. Without a Resident State Trooper, 

Willington has to rely on Troop C to cover when they can.  

 

Discussion was held about location of various accidents and unsafe driving in town. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski stated that residents are worried about the likelihood of a horrific 

accidents occurring and that the town is trying to get ahead of those rather than wait for a number 

of bad accidents to occur.  

 

Resident Mitch Saba mentioned that the Resident Trooper is expensive and doesn’t give you 24-

hour coverage either. He said that there are ways to push the State Police to do what we’ve been 

asking them. Chairman Makuch noted that State Police are understaffed and haven’t been 

responsive in the past. He noted that the Board of Selectmen used to budget money to pay State 

Police for coverage on overtime, and now they won’t even do that.  

 

 Line 730 Equipment Purchase: includes forks for the loader, a push box to attach to the 

backhoe to enable it to plow snow, and a 40-foot lockable Conex container to store 

several small pieces of equipment (mower, roller, etc.) which are currently stored outside 

in order to extend their life as there is no room for it in the garage. Chairman Makuch 

noted that a 40-foot shed would cost $8,000-10,000, where a Conex container costs 

$4,400.  

 Lines 940 & 941 Lease Payments: in the CIP plan for purchased vehicles that are specific 

to Public Works.  

 

Matt Clark inquired whether the 36% increase on Line 940 Lease Payment Principal is locked in. 

Donna Latincsics replied that those purchases are in the plan, but are not locked in until the 

budget passes at referendum. Chairman Makuch clarified that the amount includes payments for 

proposed purchases in CIP as well as current leases. 

 

 Line 422 Snow – Removal Contractor: currently the town only has 1 contractor on a 2-

year bid for plowing instead of 2, so the line has been adjusted to reflect that.  

 Lines 682 & 687 Snow – Sand & Salt: Decrease in sand, increase in salt. This year Public 

Works used a 1:1 sand to salt mix instead of 2:1 sand to salt mix as used previously. 

 

Geoff Prusak asked why Public Works is using less sand. Troy Sposato replied that it’s messy 

and hazardous and towns are eventually going to have to pay to have it removed. Stef Summers 

noted that there is controversy about what salt does to the environment. Chairman Makuch 

acknowledged her point about salt being a chemical draining into waterways and added that there 
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is additional concern over sand clogging outflow and drainage systems. Board members also 

noted that salt contributes to corrosion of cars.  

 

 Lines 575, 681, 683 Chip Seal – Oil Roller & Chipper, Asphalt, Crack Seal: increases to 

allow Public Works to redo more mileage of roads in town. 

 

Troy Sposato clarified that Line 440 Chip Seal – Truck Rental exists because the Public Works 

department used to rent a truck to haul aggregate, but it’s all contracted now and contractors 

bring their own trucks.  

 

Matt Clark inquired whether the Board of Selectmen ever have residents come before them to 

talk about the roads in town. Troy Sposato replied that he hears a good number of complaints, 

and they typically come directly to Public Works. Selectwoman Wiecenski added that by the 

time residents come to the Board of Selectmen, they’re very unsatisfied or are looking for 

different answers than what they received from Public Works. 

 

Stef Summers inquired what roads Public Works will be focusing on this year. Troy Sposato 

replied that he is still working on that plan to figure out what is a priority. Though they would 

like to pave more, they have to work within budget. He mentioned a section of Moose Meadow 

Rd., from Turnpike Rd. that needs to be addressed. Stef recalled that Public Works used to have 

the roads on a sequence so that every road got some attention. Troy replied that chip seal is a 

band-aid; you can’t chip seal a road full of potholes and expect it to last. Many roads in town 

need to be repaved with fresh asphalt, but that’s not in the budget. He detailed that the $385,000 

in this section of the budget will allow them to give attention to about 6 of the 70 miles of road in 

Willington next year. 

 

Regarding Department 0342 Cemetery: No increase; they self-fund everything else. Includes all 

the cemeteries in town.  

 

Regarding Department 0351 Transfer Station: 

 Line 430 Maintenance: cameras need to be upgraded, as sometimes garbage is dumped in 

front of the gates while the transfer station is closed. New cameras will enable Public 

Works to see the responsible party.  

 Line 593 Rodent Control: removed; has not been needed in recent years.  

 Lines 523 & 527 Bulk Waste Disposal, Trash Removal: truing up line items to reflect 

usage in line with costs from Willimantic Waste Company to haul the containers away. 

 Line 121 Transfer Station Assistant: 6.9% combined increase due to the bargaining unit, 

a step increase, and the 2% increase for town employees. This budget was passed before 

this person put in his notice, so there will be a different person in this position and the 

actual cost may differ. The position must be filled to maintain two people at the transfer 

station. 

 

Regarding Department 0507 Housing Authority: No increase. Covers their recording secretary 

and insurance. 
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Regarding Department 0510 Accrued Sick Days: in the contract, employees are allowed to 

accumulate sick days and upon retirement or resignation they can be paid out. This is a fund 

transfer to that fund. 

 

Regarding Department 0831 Employee Insurances: Assurance that it is not to exceed a 7% 

increase. The contract is not yet finalized. Currently budgeted as a 6.3% increase.  

 

Chairman Makuch asked for clarification on Line 0831 Employee Health Insurance Waivers. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski clarified that if someone waives the town health insurance, they receive 

a stipend. 

 

Regarding Department 0841 Pension Fund:  

 Line 200 Retirement Benefit SBO is for the School Business Official. 

 Line 242 Simple IRA Match: Certain town employees get a 3% match to a simple IRA as 

a benefit as long as they contribute 3% as well. 

 Line 244 Pension Funding: the old plan is a defined benefit pension plan. There are 2 

employees still in it. Funding comes from the actuarial valuation, which says that there is 

an Annual Required Contribution (ARC) that the town needs to contribute to keep it 

funded. It has been kept fully funded and complimented by the auditor.  

 

Regarding Department 0851 Insurance: CIRMA-LAP policy and Workers’ Compensation are 

3% increases.  

 

Regarding Department 0910 Debt Services: Lines 940 & 941 Lease Principal, Interest (ACO & 

SCBA) - for the specific items they have payments for; the Animal Control Officer’s vehicle and 

the Fire Department’s Self-Contained Breathing Apparatus (SCBA). 

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski noted that Donna Latincsics locked in heating oil/diesel fuel at 

$2.15/gallon for next year, currently $2.29, so there are decreases there which are mixed in 

across many budgets. 

 

Selectwoman Boritz stated that she and Selectwoman Wiecenski spent many weeks going 

through the budget. One thing that they heard frequently was that a lot of boards or departments 

are holding back things that they should be doing because the Selectmen haven’t been budgeting 

for those things for many years. One of the things the Board of Selectmen asked was for 

departments to submit what they actually spend and what they really need to do their jobs, rather 

than constrain what they can do with a limited budget. She noted that while some increases may 

seem minor they will hopefully enable department heads to do their work the way that they 

believe it needs to be done, not the way that matches a budget number that might not be effective 

and accurate.  

 

Selectwoman Boritz gave the example that they heard from many department heads that they use 

up the budgeted amount for their mileage reimbursements partway into the year and then they 

stop submitting for mileage, though they are still traveling. This results in asking town 

employees, many of whom are making less than most of their counterparts in surrounding towns, 

to then pay out-of-pocket for work expenses.  
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Selectwoman Boritz recognized that an increase of $405,988 is a big number and that some items 

can probably be tailored back, but she challenged the Board of Finance to think long and hard 

about how much it asks department heads to give back in the proposed budget. It won’t happen 

all in one year, but Willington should slowly start to build back up to actual numbers on what the 

town needs to spend to run as an effective town that is enjoyable to live in and attracts new 

people to buy in town, which helps property values. She concluded that it may not be whole 

11.6% increase that gets approved this year, but she asks the Board to take the time to think 

critically about what we want Willington to be and how much we can stretch so that the 

members of the departments can do the work that they believe needs to be done in order to honor 

the town.   

 

2) Capital Improvement Plan                  Attachment #2 

Selectwoman Wiecenski presented the funds allocated for Year 1, which is the only part of the 

CIP that has been approved. The yellow highlighted $599,571 is an increase over what’s been 

asked for in the past. It is an increase of $49,070 over last year’s CIP plan. The CIP committee 

recognized that we had not been increasing spending within that plan for many years and that it 

was time to start with incremental increases in spending, which is represented in Year 1. 

Department 0930 within the Selectman’s budget is the CIP local funds; the budgeted items that 

make up the $49,070.  

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski detailed that the ongoing items this covers are leases on vehicles and a 

bond for the library. She reviewed the list of approved new projects, seen in the bright blue 

highlighted column. She noted that the CIP committee will continue to meet in order to approve 

years 2 through 5.  

 

Lisa Woolf inquired why Public Works would purchase a Ford Explorer when they can’t plow 

with it. Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that the Public Works Director plowing has become a 

union issue, so he hasn’t been doing it with his current vehicle.  

 

3) Revenue Presentation 

Selectwoman Wiecenski told the board that there is currently no town treasurer, so nothing has 

been provided for the revenue presentation.  

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

1) Treasurer Vacancy 

Selectwoman Wiecenski reminded the Board that Diane Bulick resigned effective February 28, 

but has not been in the building for approximately three months. She stated that Willington has 

an ordinance in place that states that the town Treasurer is an elected position to a 4-year term, so 

they can’t just put someone in place to do the work. She shared that the town attorney clarified 

that the temporary employee can’t do it because she’s not a resident and can’t be appointed. A 

resident could be appointed to the position if one came forward, but neither party has brought 

forward a candidate for the Board of Selectmen to appoint. 
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Selectwoman Wiecenski continued that there is a union employee who has offered to act in a 

limited capacity to do what is needed for the town. That would entail a Memorandum of 

Understanding (MOU) from the union determining what work would and could be done and 

whether Willington would pay a portion or all of the treasurer salary to the individual. The items 

which could be done include bank account reconciliations, monthly reporting (debt reports, 

department reports, possible website reports), maintaining appropriate balances for all bank 

accounts, and distributing treasurer payments such as simple IRA, HSA, pension, flex spending 

account, and HO3B. There are things that need to get done which the current staff just doesn’t 

have the ability to do. As the Board of Finance looks for revenue projections, it involves a great 

deal of work. The individual who has offered is not willing to do the job in its full capacity 

because it’s beyond the amount of time they have available.  

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski gave additional details that the position is a stipend position which has 

no official hours attached to it, as with all elected positions. The person doesn’t answer to the 

Board of Selectmen or the Board of Finance, but rather to the voters. There is a limited capacity 

as to what the town can do.  

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski detailed that the MOU would be for 3 months maximum in hopes that 

someone comes forward, or to allow the town time to start to look at taking it from an elected 

position to a hired or appointed position similar to what was done with the Town Clerk. 

Otherwise, with the only requirement being that the person must be a resident, there is no 

guarantee someone will have the knowledge necessary for the position.  

 

Stef Summers stated that the town should have a serious active discussion about hiring a 

professional. Selectwoman Wiecenski added that it is ultimately up to the townspeople to decide 

and the Board of Selectmen will take up that conversation, but that input or support from the 

Board of Finance would help. Changing the position would allow the town to hire a qualified 

individual.  

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski continued that she’s sure there was a valid reason when the ordinance 

went through, but that it doesn’t serve the town anymore. She recognized that the revenue 

projections that the Board of Finance needs in order to move forward with the budget process is 

beyond what the individual will be able to do in the time that’s available. 

 

Chairman Makuch inquired if there is any way to get that information or if someone else in the 

finance office can help. Board members mentioned two former town treasurers. Selectwoman 

Wiecenski replied that she and Donna Latincsics have had the conversation and just don’t think 

she has the time or the resources to do it at this time.   

 

Lisa Woolf stated that she understands there are ordinances, but asked how the board can 

proceed without someone doing the work to put together the revenue projections. Donna replied 

that she’s seen the board chair, the treasurer, and the selectman do it at different times. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski added that it will take digging into a mess to get those answers. She 

elaborated that for the sake of the MOU, the employee would be doing bare minimum of what’s 

necessary and it wouldn’t include the revenue projections. There will have to be another way to 

get the Board that information. 
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Chairman Makuch inquired how many hours it would take to put together the revenue 

projections. Donna replied that she believes it would take 10-20 hours. 

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski noted that the individual who has volunteered is in the finance office, so 

the separation that they’ve been working to achieve will come back together for the time being. 

She added that the hours will be able to work out as the treasurer hours aren’t tracked, but that 

the union’s main concern is that the work of that individual is getting done.  

 

Selectwoman Wiecenski noted that she thinks it’s important to keep the Board of Finance 

involved, though the position doesn’t directly report to it. She detailed that the MOU that is in 

draft form would be for 3 months or less and either party could walk away. There is a time frame 

so that it’s not open-ended.   

 

Stef asked for clarification on how much the person would be paid. Selectwoman Wiecenski 

replied that, like all elected positions, there are no required hours associated with the stipend, 

though they’ve used 24 hours per week for discussion purposes, and that the time to complete the 

work can fluctuate from week to week. The annual salary is $32,000.  

  

Selectwoman Wiecenski noted that if either party brought a candidate forward at any point in the 

contract and the Board of Selectmen agreed to appoint them, the contract could be ended. 

Chairman Makuch inquired whether the town committees are aware that a candidate is sought. 

Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that they are. Stef noted that there aren’t just qualified treasurers 

waiting around in town to be called upon. Selectwoman Wiecenski noted that the parties in town 

have historically supported the same candidate if one of the parties found someone who was 

qualified and willing to do it. 

 

Matt Clark inquired about the process to change the ordinance. Selectwoman Wiecenski replied 

that it would require the Board of Selectmen to draft new ordinances and hold a Town Meeting. 

 

Peter Tanaka added that he believes the major party chairmen should be strongly encouraged to 

step up their efforts to find candidates, but recognized that those chairmen aren’t being paid 

either. Selectwoman Wiecenski replied that she believes the chairmen are trying, but there isn’t a 

lot of interest in this position. 

 

The Board of Finance agreed that the Board of Selectmen should move forward with a temporary 

MOU. Selectwoman Wiecenski and Chairman Makuch agreed to sit down to figure out a 

solution to come up with the necessary revenue projections. 

 

2) Update on Review Questions to Date for Budget Presenters 

Chairman Makuch reminded the board that he is trying to add thoughtfulness to the budget 

process and encouraged board members to come up with and send questions to him to forward to 

the budget presenters ahead of time so they have time to gather the answers and make it an 

effective process.  
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The board discussed the time frame moving forward. March 12 is set for budget discussions and 

March 19 set as the appropriations meeting. Budget hearing set for April 7.  

 

Stef inquired whether there is any new information on the leach field at Center School. Chairman 

Makuch replied that the last thing he heard from Superintendent Stevens was that there were a 

couple areas that look like they may have been damaged from machines moving over field. They 

are scoping the system and a combination of things that contributed to the backup, but don’t 

believe it’s a major failure of the system. Selectwoman Wiecenski added that she spoke with 

them at length today and that they’re going to get cost estimates to hopefully correct the issue. 

Chairman Makuch noted that it is a 40-year old system. 

 

CORRESPONDENCE  

No new correspondence. 

 

GOOD & WELFARE 

Selectwoman Wiecenski shared that Selectman Blessington is back and attended a meeting last 

week and that he looks good. She said that it was good to have him back at the table. 

 

Stef Summers gave the board a reminder of the generosity in our town. She shared the mailer 

from the Willington Scholarship foundation, including a long list of people who have given for 

decades and the smart beautiful children on the back who were this year’s recipients. She noted 

that it’s one of the things really working in this town; that there is a livelier group doing this 

work with better money than many surrounding towns. 

 

Peter Tanaka made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:58pm. 

Matt Clark seconded the motion. 

Vote: 6 Yes (M. Makuch, P. Tanaka, G. Prusak, S. Summers, M. Clark, L. Woolf), 0 No. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Marysa Semprebon 
Recording Secretary 




























